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(57) ABSTRACT 

The invention comprises systems and methods for estimating 
the rate of change in temperature inside a structure. At least 
one thermostat located is inside the structure and is used to 
controlan climate control system in the structure. At least one 
remote processor is in communication with said thermostat 
and at least one database stores data reported by the thermo 
Stat. At least one processor compares the outside temperature 
at least one location and at least one point in time to informa 
tion reported to the remote processor from the thermostat. 
The processor uses the relationship between the inside tem 
perature and the outside temperature overtime to derive a first 
estimation for the rate of change in inside temperature assum 
ing that the operating status of the climate control system is 
“on”. The processor also uses the relationship between the 
inside temperature and the outside temperature over time to 
derive a second estimation for the rate of change in inside 
temperature assuming that the operating status of the climate 
control system is “off”. The compares at least one of the first 
estimation and the second estimation to the actual inside 
temperature recorded inside the structure to determine 
whether the actual rate of change in inside temperature is 
closer to the first estimation or the second estimation. 

14 Claims, 10 Drawing Sheets 
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SYSTEMAND METHOD FOR USINGA 
NETWORK OF THERMOSTATS AS TOOL TO 

VERIFY PEAK DEMAND REDUCTION 

CROSS-REFERENCE TO RELATED 
APPLICATIONS 

This application claims priority to U.S. Provisional Appli 
cation 60/963,183, filed Aug. 3, 2007; and U.S. Provisional 
Application No. 60/944,011, filed Sep. 17, 2007, the entire 
ties of which are incorporated herein by reference and are to 
be considered part of this specification. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

1. Field of the Invention 
This invention relates to the use of thermostatic HVAC 

controls that are connected to a computer network as a part of 
a system for offering peak demand reduction to electric utili 
ties. More specifically, the present invention pertains to use of 
communicating thermostat combined with a computer net 
work to verify that demand reduction has occurred. 

2. Background 
Climate control systems such as heating and cooling sys 

tems for buildings (heating, ventilation and cooling, or HVAC 
systems) have been controlled for decades by thermostats. At 
the most basic level, a thermostat includes a means to allow a 
user to set a desired temperature, a means to sense actual 
temperature, and a means to signal the heating and/or cooling 
devices to turn on or offin order to try to change the actual 
temperature to equal the desired temperature. The most basic 
versions of thermostats use components such as a coiled 
bimetallic spring to measure actual temperature and a mer 
cury Switch that opens or completes a circuit when the spring 
coils or uncoils with temperature changes. More recently, 
electronic digital thermostats have become prevalent. These 
thermostats use solid-state devices such as thermistors or 
thermal diodes to measure temperature, and microprocessor 
based circuitry to control the switch and to store and operate 
based upon user-determined protocols for temperature Vs. 
time. 

These programmable thermostats generally offer a very 
restrictive user interface, limited by the cost of the devices, 
the limited real estate of the small wall-mounted boxes, and 
the inability to take into account more than two variables: the 
desired temperature set by the user, and the ambient tempera 
ture sensed by the thermostat. Users can generally only set 
one series of commands per day, and to change one parameter 
(e.g., to change the late-night temperature) the user often has 
to cycle through several other parameters by repeatedly press 
ing one or two buttons. 
As both the cost of energy and the demand for electricity 

have increased, utilities Supplying electricity increasingly 
face unpleasant choices. The demand for electricity is not 
Smooth over time. In so-called "Summer peaking locations, 
on the hottest days of the year, peak loads may be twice as 
high as average loads. During Such peak load periods (gen 
erally in the late afternoon), air conditioning can be the largest 
single element of demand. 

Utilities and their customers generally see reductions of 
Supply (brownouts and blackouts) as an unacceptable out 
come. But their other options can be almost as distasteful. In 
the long term, they can build additional generating capacity, 
but that approach is very expensive given the fact that Such 
capacity may be needed for only a few hours a year. And this 
option is of course unavailable in the short term. When con 
fronted with an immediate potential shortfall, a utility may 
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2 
have reserve capacity it can choose to bring online. But 
because utilities are assumed to try to operate as efficiently as 
possible, the reserve capacity is likely to be the least efficient 
and most expensive and/or more polluting plants to operate. 
Alternatively, the utility may seek to purchase additional 
power on the open market. But the spot market for electricity, 
which cannot efficiently be stored, is extremely volatile, 
which means that spot prices during peak events may be as 
much as 10x the average price. 
More recently, many utilities have begun to enter into 

agreements with certain customers to reduce demand, as 
opposed to increasing Supply. In essence, these customers 
agree to reduce usage during a few critical periods in 
exchange for incentives from the utility. Those incentives 
may take the form of a fixed contract payment in exchange for 
the right to cut the amount of power Supplied at specified 
times, or a reduced overall price per kilowatt-hour, or a rebate 
each time power is reduced, or Some other method. 
The bulk of these peak demand reduction (PDR) contracts 

have been entered into with large commercial and industrial 
customers. This bias is in large part due to the fact that 
transaction costs are much lower today for a single contract 
with a factory that can offer demand reduction of 50 mega 
watts than they would be for the equivalent from residential 
customers it could take 25,000 or more homes to equal that 
reduction if these homes went without air conditioning. 

But residential air conditioning is the largest single com 
ponent of peak demand in California, and is a large percent 
age in many other places. There are numerous reasons why it 
would be economically advantageous to deploy PDR in the 
residential market. Whereas cutting energy consumption at a 
large factory could require shutting down or curtailing pro 
duction, which has direct economic costs, cutting consump 
tion for a couple of hours in residences is likely to have no 
economic cost, and may only result in minor discomfort—or 
none at all if no one is at home at the time. 

Residential PDR has been attempted. But there have been 
numerous command and control issues with these implemen 
tations. The standard approach to residential PDR has been to 
attach a radio-controlled switch to the control circuitry 
located outside the dwelling. These switches are designed to 
receive a signal from a transmitter that signals the compressor 
to shut off during a PDR call. 

There are a number of technical complications with this 
approach. There is some evidence that “hard cycling the 
compressor in this manner can damage the air conditioning 
system. There are also serious issues resulting from the fact 
that the communication system is unidirectional. When utili 
ties contract for PDR, they expect verification of compliance. 
One-way pagers allow the utility to send a signal that will shut 
of the A/C, but the pager cannot confirm to the utility that the 
A/C unit has in fact been shut off. If a consumer tampers with 
the system so that the A/C can be used anyway, the utility will 
not be able to detect it, absent additional verification systems. 
One way in which some utilities are seeking to address this 

issue is to combine the pager-controlled thermostat with so 
called advanced metering infrastructure (AMI). This 
approach relies on the deployment of 'Smart meters' elec 
tric meters that are more sophisticated than the traditional 
meter with its mechanical odometer mechanism for logging 
only cumulative energy use. Smart meters generally include a 
means for communicating instantaneous readings. That com 
munication may in the form of a signal sent over the power 
lines themselves, or a wireless communication over a data 
network arranged by the utility. These meters allow utilities to 
accomplish a number of goals, including offering pricing that 
varies by time of day in order to encourage customers to move 
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consumption away from peak demand hours. These Smart 
meters can cost hundreds of dollars, however, and require 
both a “truck roll' a visit from a trained service person— 
and most likely the scheduling of an appointment with the 
occupants, because Swapping the meter will require turning 
off power to the house. 

If the utility installs a smart meter at each house that con 
tracts to participate in a PDR program, it may be possible to 
verify that the A/C is in fact switched off. But this approach 
requires two separate pieces of hardware, two separate com 
munications systems, and the ability to match them for veri 
fication purposes. 

It would be desirable to have a system that could both 
implement and verify residential peak demand reduction with 
reduced expenses. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

At least one embodiment of the invention that includes 
system for predicting the rate of change in temperature inside 
a structure comprising at least one thermostat located inside 
the structure and controlling an HVAC system in said struc 
ture; at least one remote processor that is in communication 
with said thermostat; at least one database for storing data 
reported by said thermostat; at least one processor that com 
pares outside temperature at least location and at least one 
point in time to information reported to said remote processor 
from said thermostat, and wherein said processor uses the 
relationship between the inside temperature and the outside 
temperature over time to derive a first prediction for the rate of 
change in inside temperature assuming that the operating 
status of the HVAC system is “on”; and said processor uses 
the relationship between the inside temperature and the out 
side temperature over time to derive a second prediction for 
the rate of change in inside temperature assuming that the 
operating status of the HVAC system is “off”; and said pro 
cessor compares at least one of the first prediction and the 
second prediction to the actual inside temperature recorded 
inside the structure to determine whether the actual inside 
temperature is closer to the first prediction or the second 
prediction. 

In one embodiment, the invention comprises a thermostat 
attached to an HVAC system, a local network connecting the 
thermostat to a larger network Such as the Internet, one or 
more additional thermostats attached to the network and to 
other HVAC systems, and a server in bi-directional commu 
nication with the thermostats. The server logs the ambient 
temperature sensed by each thermostat vs. time and the sig 
nals sent by the thermostats to the HVAC systems to which 
they are attached. The server preferably also logs outside 
temperature and humidity data for the geographic locations 
for the buildings served by the connected HVAC systems. 
Such information is widely available from various sources 
that publish detailed weather information based on geo 
graphic areas such as by ZIP code. The server also stores other 
data affecting the load upon the system, Such as specific 
model of HVAC system, occupancy, building characteristics, 
etc. Some of this data may be supplied by the individual users 
of the system, while other data may come from commercial 
Sources such as the electric and other utilities who supply 
energy to those users. 
By using these multiple data streams to compare the per 

formance of one system versus another, and one system ver 
sus the same system at other times, the server is able to 
estimate the effective thermal mass of the structure, and 
thereby predict the expected thermal performance of a given 
structure in response to changes in outside temperature. Thus, 
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4 
for example, if the air conditioning is shut off on a hot after 
noon, given a known outside temperature, it will be possible 
to predict how quickly the temperature in the house should 
rise. If the actual temperature change is significantly different 
from the predicted rate of change, or does not change at all, it 
is possible to infer that the air conditioning has not, in fact 
been shut off. 

This and other advantages of the present invention are 
explained in the detailed description and claims that make 
reference to the accompanying diagrams and flowcharts. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

FIG. 1 shows an example of an overall environment in 
which an embodiment of the invention may be used. 

FIG. 2 shows a high-level illustration of the architecture of 
a network showing the relationship between the major ele 
ments of one embodiment of the subject invention. 

FIG. 3 shows an embodiment of the website to be used as 
part of the subject invention. 

FIG. 4 shows a high-level schematic of the thermostat used 
as part of the Subject invention. 

FIG. 5 shows one embodiment of the database structure 
used as part of the Subject invention 

FIG. 6 shows a graphical representation of the manner in 
which the subject invention may be used to verify that a 
demand reduction event has occurred. 

FIG. 7 is a flow chart illustrating the steps involved in 
generating a demand reduction event for a given Subscriber. 

FIG. 8 is a flow chart illustrating the steps involved in 
confirming that a demand reduction event has taken place. 

FIG.9 is a representation of the movement of messages and 
information between the components of the subject inven 
tion. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE PREFERRED 
EMBODIMENTS 

FIG. 1 shows an example of an overall environment 100 in 
which an embodiment of the invention may be used. The 
environment 100 includes an interactive communication net 
work 102 with computers 104 connected thereto. Also con 
nected to network 102 are one or more server computers 106, 
which store information and make the information available 
to computers 104. The network 102 allows communication 
between and among the computers 104 and 106. 

Presently preferred network 102 comprises a collection of 
interconnected public and/or private networks that are linked 
to together by a set of standard protocols to form a distributed 
network. While network 102 is intended to refer to what is 
now commonly referred to as the Internet, it is also intended 
to encompass variations which may be made in the future, 
including changes additions to existing standard protocols. 
When a user of the subject invention wishes to access 

information on network 102, the buyer initiates connection 
from his computer 104. For example, the user invokes a 
browser, which executes on computer 104. The browser, in 
turn, establishes a communication link with network 102. 
Once connected to network 102, the user can direct the 
browser to access information on server 106. 
One popular part of the Internet is the World Wide Web. 

The World WideWeb contains a large number of computers 
104 and servers 106, which store HyperText Markup Lan 
guage (HTML) documents capable of displaying graphical 
and textual information. HTML is a standard coding conven 
tion and set of codes for attaching presentation and linking 
attributes to informational content within documents. 
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The servers 106 that provide offerings on the World Wide 
Web are typically called websites. A website is often defined 
by an Internet address that has an associated electronic page. 
Generally, an electronic page is a document that organizes the 
presentation of text graphical images, audio and video. 

In addition to the Internet, the network 102 can comprise a 
wide variety of interactive communication media. For 
example, network 102 can include local area networks, inter 
active television networks, telephone networks, wireless data 
systems, two-way cable systems, and the like. 

In one embodiment, computers 104 and servers 106 are 
conventional computers that are equipped with communica 
tions hardware such as modem or a network interface card. 
The computers include processors such as those sold by Intel 
and AMD. Other processors may also be used, including 
general-purpose processors, multi-chip processors, embed 
ded processors and the like. 

Computers 104 can also be handheld and wireless devices 
Such as personal digital assistants (PDAs), cellular telephones 
and other devices capable of accessing the network. 

Computers 104 utilize a browser configured to interact 
with the World Wide Web. Such browsers may include 
Microsoft Explorer, Mozilla, Firefox, Opera or Safari. They 
may also include browsers used on handheld and wireless 
devices. 
The storage medium may comprise any method of storing 

information. It may comprise random access memory 
(RAM), electronically erasable programmable read only 
memory (EEPROM), read only memory (ROM), hard disk, 
floppy disk, CD-ROM, optical memory, or other method of 
storing data. 

Computers 104 and 106 may use an operating system such 
as Microsoft Windows, Apple Mac OS, Linux, Unix or the 
like. 

Computers 106 may include a range of devices that provide 
information, Sound, graphics and text, and may use a variety 
of operating systems and software optimized for distribution 
of content via networks. 

FIG. 2 illustrates in further detail the architecture of the 
specific components connected to network 102 showing the 
relationship between the major elements of one embodiment 
of the subject invention. Attached to the network are thermo 
stats 108 and computers 104 of various users. Connected to 
thermostats 108 are HVAC units 110. The HVAC units may be 
conventional air conditioners, heat pumps, or other devices 
for transferring heat into or out of a building. Each user is 
connected to the servers 106a via wired or wireless connec 
tion such as Ethernet or a wireless protocol such as IEEE 
802.11, a gateway 110 that connects the computer and ther 
mostat to the Internet via a broadband connection Such as a 
digital subscriber line (DSL) or other form of broadband 
connection to the World Wide Web. In one embodiment, 
electric utility server 106a and demand reduction service 
server 106b are in communication with the network 102. 
Servers 106a and 106bcontain the content to be served as web 
pages and viewed by computers 104, as well as databases 
containing information used by the servers. Also connected to 
the servers 106a via the Internet are computers located at one 
or more electrical utilities 106b. 

In the currently preferred embodiment, the website 200 
includes a number of components accessible to the user, as 
shown in FIG. 3. Those components may include a means to 
store temperature settings 202, a means to enter information 
about the user's home 204, a means to enter the user's elec 
tricity bills 206, means to calculate energy savings that could 
result from various thermostat-setting strategies 208, and 
means to enable and choose between various arrangements 
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6 
210 for demand reduction with their electric utility provider 
as intermediated by the demand reduction service provider. 

FIG. 4 shows a high-level block diagram of thermostat 108 
used as part of the subject invention. Thermostat 108 includes 
temperature sensing means 252, which may be a thermistor, 
thermal diode or other means commonly used in the design of 
electronic thermostats. It includes a microprocessor 254, 
memory 256, a display 258, a power source 260, a relay 262, 
which turns the HVAC system on and off in response to a 
signal from the microprocessor, and contacts by which the 
relay is connected to the wires that lead to the HVAC system. 
To allow the thermostatto communicate bi-directionally with 
the computer network, the thermostat also includes means 
264 to connect the thermostat to a local computer or to a 
wireless network. Such means could be in the form of Ether 
net, wireless protocols such as IEEE 802.11, IEEE 802.15.4, 
Bluetooth, or other wireless protocols. (Other components as 
needed) The thermostat 250 may also include controls 266 
allowing users to change settings directly at the thermostat, 
but Such controls are not necessary to allow the thermostatto 
function. 
The data used to generate the content delivered in the form 

of the website is stored on one or more servers 106 within one 
or more databases. As shown in FIG. 5, the overall database 
structure 300 may include temperature database 400, thermo 
stat settings database 500, energy bill database 600, HVAC 
hardware database 700, weather database 800, user database 
900, transaction database 1000, product and service database 
1100 and such other databases as may be needed to support 
these and additional features. 
The website will allow users of connected thermostats 250 

to create personal accounts. Each user's account will store 
information in database 900, which tracks various attributes 
relative to users of the site. Such attributes may include the 
make and model of the specific HVAC equipment in the user's 
home; the age and square footage of the home, the Solar 
orientation of the home, the location of the thermostat in the 
home, the user's preferred temperature settings, whether the 
user is a participant in a demand reduction program, etc. 
As shown in FIG.3, the website 200 will permit thermostat 

users to perform through the web browser substantially all of 
the programming functions traditionally performed directly 
at the physical thermostat, such as temperature set points, the 
time at which the thermostat should be at each set point, etc. 
Preferably the website will also allow users to accomplish 
more advanced tasks Such as allow users to program in Vaca 
tion settings for times when the HVAC system may be turned 
off or run at more economical settings, and set macros that 
will allow changing the settings of the temperature for all 
periods with a single gesture Such as a mouse click. 

In addition to using the system to allow better signaling and 
control of the HVAC system, which relies primarily on com 
munication running from the server to the thermostat, the 
bi-directional communication will also allow the thermostat 
108 to regularly measure and send to the server information 
about the temperature in the building. By comparing outside 
temperature, inside temperature, thermostat settings, cycling 
behavior of the HVAC system, and other variables, the system 
will be capable of numerous diagnostic and controlling func 
tions beyond those of a standard thermostat. 

For example, FIG. 6a shows a graph of inside temperature, 
outside temperature and HVAC activity for a 24 hour period. 
When outside temperature 302 increases, inside temperature 
304 follows, but with some delay because of the thermal mass 
of the building, unless the air conditioning 306 operates to 
counteract this effect. When the air conditioning turns on, the 
inside temperature stays constant (or rises at a much lower 
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rate) despite the rising outside temperature. In this example, 
frequent and heavy use of the air conditioning results in only 
a very slight temperature increase inside of the house of 4 
degrees, from 72 to 76 degrees, despite the increase in outside 
temperature from 80 to 100 degrees. 

FIG. 6b shows a graph of the same house on the same day, 
but assumes that the air conditioning is turned off from noon 
to 7 PM. As expected, the inside temperature 304a rises with 
increasing outside temperatures 302 for most of that period, 
reaching 88 degrees at 7 PM. 

Because server 106a logs the temperature readings from 
inside each house (whether once per minute or over some 
other interval), as well as the timing and duration of air 
conditioning cycles, database 300 will contain a history of the 
thermal performance of each house. That performance data 
will allow the server 106a to calculate an effective thermal 
mass for each Such structure—that is, the speed with the 
temperature inside a given building will change in response to 
changes in outside temperature. Because the server will also 
log these inputs against other inputs including time of day, 
humidity, etc. the server will be able to predict, at any given 
time on any given day, the rate at which inside temperature 
should change for given inside and outside temperatures. 
As shown in FIG.3, website 200 will allow the users to opt 

210 into a plan that offers incentives such as cash or rebates in 
exchange for reduced air conditioning use during peak load 
periods. 

FIG. 7 shows the steps followed in order to initiate air 
conditioner shutoff. When a summer peak demand situation 
occurs, the utility will transmit an email 402 or other signal to 
server 106a requesting a reduction in load. Server 106a will 
determine 404 if the user's house is served by the utility 
seeking reduction; determine 406 if a given user has agreed to 
reduce peak demand; and determine 408 if a reduction of 
consumption by the user is required or desirable in order to 
achieve the reduction in demand requested by the utility. The 
server will transmit 410 a signal to the user's thermostat 108 
signaling the thermostat to shut off the air conditioner 110. 

FIG. 8 shows the steps followed in order to verify that the 
air conditioner has in fact been shut off. Server 106a will 
receive and monitor 502 the temperature readings sent by the 
users thermostat 108. The server then calculates 504 the 
temperature reading to be expected for that thermostat given 
inputs such as current and recent outside temperature, recent 
inside temperature readings, the calculated thermal mass of 
the structure, temperature readings in other houses, etc. The 
server will compare 506 the predicted reading with the actual 
reading. If the server determines that the temperature inside 
the house is rising at the rate predicted if the air conditioning 
is shutoff, then the server confirms 508 that the air condition 
ing has been shut off. If the temperature reading from the 
thermostat shows no increase, or significantly less increase 
than predicted by the model, then the server concludes 510 
that the air conditioning was not Switched off, and that no 
contribution to the demand response request was made. 

For example, assume that on at 3 PM on date Y utility X 
wishes to trigger a demand reduction event. A server at utility 
X transmits a message to the server at demand reduction 
service provider Zrequesting W megawatts of demand reduc 
tion. Demand reduction service provider server determines 
that it will turn off the air conditioner at house A in order to 
achieve the required demand reduction. At the time the event 
is triggered, the inside temperature as reported by the ther 
mostat in house A is 72 degrees F. The outside temperature 
near house A is 96 degrees Fahrenheit. The inside temperature 
at House B, which is not part of the demand reduction pro 
gram, but is both connected to the demand reduction service 
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8 
server and located geographically proximate to House A, is 
74 F. Because the A/C in house A has been turned off, the 
temperature inside House A begins to rise, so that at 4 PM it 
has increased to 79 F. Because the server is aware of the 
outside temperature, which remains at 96 F, and of the rate of 
temperature rise inside house A on previous days on which 
temperatures have been at or near 96 F, and the temperature in 
house B, which has risen only to 75 F because the air condi 
tioning in house B continues to operate normally, the server is 
able to confirm with a high degree of certainty that the A/C in 
house A has indeed been shut off. 

In contrast, if the HVAC system at house A has been tam 
pered with, so that a demand reduction signal from the server 
does not actually result in shutting off the A/C in house A, 
when the server compares the rate of temperature change at 
house A against the other data points, the server will receive 
data inconsistent with the rate of increase predicted. As a 
result, it will conclude that the A/C has not been shut off in 
house A as expected, and will not credit house A with the 
financial credit that would be associated with demand reduc 
tion compliance, or may trigger a business process that could 
result in termination of house A's participation in the demand 
reduction program. 

FIG. 9 illustrates the movement of signals and information 
between the components of the Subject invention to trigger 
and verify a demand reduction response. In step 602 the 
electric utility server 106b transmits a message to demand 
reduction service server 106a requesting a demand reduction 
of a specified duration and size. Demand reduction service 
server 106a uses database 300 to determine which subscrib 
ers should be included in the demand reduction event. For 
each included subscriber, the serverthen sends a signal 604 to 
the subscriber's thermostat instructing it (a) to shut down at 
the appropriate time or (b) to allow the temperature as mea 
Sured by the thermostatto increase to a certain temperature at 
the specified time, depending upon the agreement between 
the homeowner and the demand reduction aggregator. The 
server then receives 606 temperature signals from the sub 
scriber's thermostat. At the conclusion of the demand reduc 
tion event, the server transmits a signal 608 to the thermostat 
permitting the thermostat to signal its attached HVAC system 
to resume cooling, if the system has been shutoff, or to reduce 
the target temperature to its pre-demand reduction setting, if 
the target temperature was merely increased. After determin 
ing the total number of Subscribers actually participating in 
the DR event, the server then calculates the total demand 
reduction achieved and sends a message 610 to the electric 
utility confirming Such reduction. 

Additional steps may be included in the process. For 
example, if the subscriber has previously requested that 
notice be provided when a peak demand reduction event 
occurs, the server will also send an alert, which may be in the 
form of an email message or an update to the personalized 
web page for that user, or both. If the server determines that a 
given home has (or has not) complied with the terms of its 
demand reduction agreement, the server will send a message 
to the subscriber confirming that fact. 

It should also be noted that in Some climate Zones, peak 
demand events occur during extreme cold weather rather than 
(or in addition to) during hot weather. The same process as 
discussed above could be employed to reduce demand by 
shutting off electric heaters and monitoring the rate at which 
temperatures fall. 

It should also be noted that the peak demand reduction 
service can be performed directly by a power utility, so that 
the functions of server 106a can be combined with the func 
tions of server 106b. 
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The system installed in a subscriber's home may optionally 
include additional temperature sensors at different locations 
within the building. These additional sensors may we con 
nected to the rest of the system via a wireless system such as 
802.11 or 802.15.4, or may be connected via wires. Addi 
tional temperature and/or humidity sensors may allow 
increased accuracy of the system, which can in turn increase 
user comfort, energy savings or both. 

While particular embodiments of the present invention 
have been shown and described, it is apparent that changes 
and modifications may be made without departing from the 
invention in its broader aspects and, therefore, the invention 
may carried out in other ways without departing from the true 
spirit and scope. These and other equivalents are intended to 
be covered by the following claims: 

What is claimed is: 
1. A system for verifying operational status of an HVAC 

system by estimating the rate of change in temperature inside 
a first structure comprising: 

at least a first thermostat located inside a first structure and 
controlling a first HVAC system in said first structure, 
wherein said first thermostat obtains an inside tempera 
ture of said first structure; 

at least a second thermostat located inside a second struc 
ture and controlling a second HVAC system in said 
second structure, wherein said second thermostat 
obtains an inside temperature of said second structure 
and wherein said second structure is separate from said 
first structure; 

at least one remote processor that is in communication with 
said first and second thermostats where said remote pro 
cessor is not located at said first location or said second 
location; 

at least one database for storing data reported by said first 
and second thermostats, wherein said database is not 
stored at said first location or said second location; 

at least one remote processor that is located at a different 
location than said first structure and said second struc 
ture, said remote processor configured to receive one or 
more measurements of one or more outside tempera 
tures from Sources other than said first and second 
HVAC systems and compares the outside temperature at 
at least one location multiple times in a 24 hour period to 
information reported to said remote processor from said 
first and second thermostats: 

wherein said remote processor uses at least the relationship 
between the inside temperature of said first structure and 
the outside temperature over time to derive a first esti 
mation for the rate of change in inside temperature of 
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said first structure assuming that the operating status of 
the first HVAC system is “on”; 

wherein said remote processor uses at least the relationship 
between the inside temperature of said first structure and 
the outside temperature over time to derive a second 
estimation for the rate of change in inside temperature of 
said first structure assuming that the operating status of 
the first HVAC system is “off”; and 

wherein said remote processor compares at least one of the 
first estimation and the second estimation to the actual 
inside temperature recorded inside the first structure to 
determine whether the actual rate of change in inside 
temperature of said first structure is closer to the first 
estimation or the second estimation to remotely deter 
mine whether the first HVAC system is on or off. 

2. A system as in claim 1 in which said one or more 
measurements of one or more temperatures are of outside 
temperatures from sources other than said first HVAC system. 

3. A system as in claim 1 in which said remote processor 
receive measurements of outside temperatures for geographic 
regions such as ZIP codes from sources other than said first 
HVAC system. 

4. A system as in claim 1 in which said comparison relates 
to calculated rate of change predictions for temperature over 
time as measured by said first HVAC system. 

5. A system as in claim 1 in which said first HVAC system 
is located within a habitable structure. 

6. A system as in claim 1 in which said first HVAC system 
is located within a single family dwelling. 

7. A system as in claim 1 in which said first HVAC system 
includes a programmable thermostat. 

8. A system as in claim 1 in which said first HVAC system 
includes a programmable thermostat that communicates with 
said system using a mesh networking protocol. 

9. A system as in claim 1 in which said first HVAC system 
includes a programmable thermostat that communicates with 
said system using the Internet. 

10. A system as in claim 1 in which the status of said first 
HVAC system includes whether said system is “on” or “off”. 

11. A system as in claim 1 in which said first HVAC system 
is connected to an air conditioner. 

12. A system as in claim 1 in which said first HVAC system 
is connected to a forced-air furnace. 

13. A system as in claim 1 in which said remote processor 
communicates with said first HVAC system using a network 
that includes an electricity meter. 

14. A system as in claim 1 in which said estimations are 
predictions about the future rate of change in temperature 
inside said first structure. 

k k k k k 
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